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We asked for communications between the staff of the Missouri Attorney

General's Office - including the Attorney General - and two dark money

political organizations: the Republican Attorneys General Association and

its policy arm, the Rule of Law Defense Fund. The latter organization put

out a robocall recruiting people to march on the U.S. Capitol on January

6, 2021 and "stop the steal." Several Republican Attorneys General

claimed to have no knowledge of the recruiting effort and opposed it.

In response to our request, we received 90 pages of documents that

provide a glimpse into how outside groups are influencing our local

governments.

The Rule of Law Defense Fund (RLDF) held at least 30 meetings for
state Attorney General senior staff from July 2020-mid-January
2021, including one on January 5, 2021, during work hours.
The Republican Attorneys General Association (RAGA) hosted a
"War Games" meeting in late September 2020 attended by at least
44 senior Attorney General staff members to plan for a potential
electoral defeat of President Trump.
RAGA sent emails addressed to "Generals" with descriptions of
independent expenditures the group was making in Attorney
General races.
19 corporations and organizations with special access to Attorneys
General and their staff held policy sessions with state Attorneys
General, including one session with Missouri's Attorney General
called "The Business of Making Friends." The U.S. Chamber, which
is leading an effort to eliminate corporate liability for COVID-19-
related cases, participated in a session called "Civil Liability and
COVID" with Florida's Attorney General. Alabama's Attorney
General participated in a session with a Facebook representative,
and the Attorney General is one of only a few now not
participating in a nationwide antitrust action against Facebook.

QUICK SUMMARY
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The records indicate further investigation is needed into

whether state employees misappropriated state resources for

political purposes and whether Attorneys General violated

election laws regarding illegal campaign coordination.

https://37e92a44-9e26-4f37-8be5-061fbcabfbce.usrfiles.com/ugd/37e92a_b95493f032a8468cba4ad27df226c837.pdf
https://37e92a44-9e26-4f37-8be5-061fbcabfbce.usrfiles.com/ugd/37e92a_09e67d8340ba456f89f242f828898c27.pdf
https://37e92a44-9e26-4f37-8be5-061fbcabfbce.usrfiles.com/ugd/37e92a_78defed4b92e45a186c234a59ad1480d.pdf
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ABOUT THIS REPORT
This report was written by Elad Gross, a constitutional and civil rights

attorney in Missouri. He began investigating dark money's influence in

state government in 2017.

This report resulted from a public records request made by attorney

Mark Pedroli of the Sunshine and Government Accountability Project

on behalf of Elad Gross. We requested communications, calendar

entries, and other records pertaining to the Republican Attorneys

General Association and the Rule of Law Defense Fund. These

connected dark money organizations were reportedly involved in

recruiting attendees to come to the United States Capitol on January

6, 2021, to "stop the steal." Missouri Attorney General Eric Schmitt is

the Vice Chair of the Republican Attorneys General Association.

We received 90 pages of documents in response to our request.

This report is the seventh in a series exposing the influence of hidden

dark money political contributions over our government. You can

view all of the reports online.

Several volunteers helped design and edit the reports. These

volunteers, from different backgrounds and with different

perspectives, gave many hours to help Missourians see the impact

dark money is having on our state. No one was paid for any of the

time spent on these reports.

Their work stands as a testament to what Missourians can do when

we work together.

We hope that our work inspires others to get even more involved in

making Missouri better.

You can learn more about our work to take back Missouri for We the

People at TakeBackMO.org

You can contact Elad at Elad@TakeBackMO.org or at 314-753-9033.

http://www.eladgross.org/
https://37e92a44-9e26-4f37-8be5-061fbcabfbce.usrfiles.com/ugd/37e92a_b95493f032a8468cba4ad27df226c837.pdf
https://pedrolilaw.com/
https://37e92a44-9e26-4f37-8be5-061fbcabfbce.usrfiles.com/ugd/37e92a_78defed4b92e45a186c234a59ad1480d.pdf
http://www.takebackmo.org/darkmoney
http://www.takebackmo.org/
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WHY IS

DARK MONEY IMPORTANT?

THE USE OF DARK MONEY HAS

COMPROMISED OUR COUNTRY. IT’S UP

TO US TO FIX IT.

Dark money is used to influence governments, laws, and policies

without disclosing who is providing the money. Dark money

organizations also operate without revealing how they spend their

money.

When government officials are beholden to hidden interests, people

with less money and power get less attention. When our government

serves powerful people who hide their identities, we get failing

schools in poor neighborhoods, hospital shutdowns in rural Missouri,

crumbling roads, health care for some, opportunity for the wealthy

and the lucky, and far too many people who stop participating in our

democracy.

Dark money can radically change a government's focus from the

people it represents to the powerful who can pay.

DARK MONEY GENERALLY REFERS TO 

SECRETIVE DONATIONS THAT AFFECT OUR

POLITICAL SYSTEM. 



On January 11, 2021, the Sunshine and Government Accountability Project

– led by attorney Mark Pedroli –  and attorney Elad Gross submitted a

Sunshine Request to Missouri’s Attorney General’s Office. We requested

any records of emails between the Office and email accounts associated

with the Republican Attorneys General Association and the Rule of Law

Defense Fund. We also requested communications between Attorney

General Eric Schmitt and his executive staff with other state’s Attorneys

General, RAGA, or RLDF. And we requested calendar entries mentioning

RAGA or RLDF.

RLDF is also a 501(c)(4) dark money organization that does
not reveal its donors. It is the public policy arm of RAGA
and is run by Alabama Attorney General Steve Marshall.

INVESTIGATION

RAGA is a 501(c)(4) dark money organization that does not
reveal its donors. It is managed by an executive board
made up of Republican Attorneys General throughout the
country. Its Chair is Georgia Attorney General Chris Carr. Its
Vice Chair is Missouri Attorney General Eric Schmitt. 

RAGA uses different federal and state PACs to funnel
secretive money to political campaigns.

DARK MONEY ORGANIZATIONS
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REPUBLICAN ATTORNEYS GENERAL
ASSOCIATION (RAGA)

RULE OF LAW DEFENSE FUND (RLDF)

Chart from
the Center for
Responsive
Politics

https://pedrolilaw.com/
http://www.eladgross.org/
https://37e92a44-9e26-4f37-8be5-061fbcabfbce.usrfiles.com/ugd/37e92a_b95493f032a8468cba4ad27df226c837.pdf
https://rldf.org/
https://republicanags.com/
https://www.opensecrets.org/527s/527cmtedetail.php?ein=464501717&cycle=2018


"At 1:00 p.m., we will march to the Capitol

building and call on congress to stop the

steal. We are hoping patriots like you will

join us to continue to fight to protect the

integrity of our elections."

Our investigation started just days after public reports that RLDF was

involved in the “Stop the Steal” event at the nation’s Capitol on January 6,

2021. RLDF made robocalls to recruit participants. At the time, several

Attorneys General, including the leadership of RAGA and RLDF, stated

they had no knowledge of that activity and distanced themselves from it.

JANUARY 6, 2021
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- Robocall from Rule of Law Defense Fund

RESPONSE TO SUNSHINE
We received 90 pages in response to our request for public records,

all appearing to be emails or attachments. The emails give the public

a small view into the operations of normally hidden dark money

influence in American government.

The staff of state Attorneys General were in regular contact with a

non-governmental, political, dark money entity.

RLDF held 5 meetings in December 2020 and another on January 5,

2021 for senior Attorney General staff.

Corporations regulated by state Attorneys General received special

access to those charged with holding them accountable.

State Attorneys General received updates on how an independent

dark money group was spending money in Attorney General

elections.

https://documented.net/2021/01/republican-attorneys-general-dark-money-group-organized-protest-preceding-capitol-mob-attack/
https://37e92a44-9e26-4f37-8be5-061fbcabfbce.usrfiles.com/ugd/37e92a_78defed4b92e45a186c234a59ad1480d.pdf
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POLITICAL MEETINGS FOR
GOVERNMENT STAFF

RAGA and RLDF held at least 30 meetings for senior Attorney General

staff from July 2020-mid-January 2021 during work hours, including five

meetings in December 2020 and one meeting on January 5, 2021.



A REPORT FOR THE PEOPLE OF MISSOURI                              PAGE 7

PRIVATE AND PUBLIC
EMAILS
Although we are unable to see the email recipients on most of the emails

we received, the emails were turned over under Missouri's Sunshine Law

because at least one Attorney General staff member received emails at

his official account. It also appears that emails were sent to private

accounts based on a response from Brian Kane from Idaho's Attorney

General's Office.

Email from the Center for Media and Democracy

https://assets.documentcloud.org/documents/20489412/idaho-ag-office-email-11121.pdf


On September 23-24, 2020, RLDF held a Senior Staff Summit, which

included three policy sessions:
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POLITICAL INFLUENCE

It appears from a RAGA fundraising document that corporations, which

would be subject to regulation by state Attorneys General in many of

these policy areas, had access to senior staff after donating $50,000.

Additionally, the Summit included "Breakout Sessions for Coms, SGs, and

Chiefs." This appears to reference separate sessions for communications

staff, state Solicitors General, and supervisory staff in charge of divisions at

the Attorney General's Offices (often called "chiefs"). Emails indicated that

this summit included "War Games" so staff could prepare for a potential

electoral defeat of President Trump. At least 44 staff members attended.

http://web.archive.org/web/20210222182501/https:/us02web.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZEvfuyppzMrH9VJOQxOr1VOB7w9fkuGBSzG
https://assets.documentcloud.org/documents/5793371/2019-RAGA-Membership-Benefits.pdf


After requesting that Attorneys General fundraise for RAGA, the email

concludes with a lengthy "POLITICAL" section discussing RAGA's

involvement in races throughout the country. The email mentioned

"RAGA's IE" in West Virginia, which appears to reference the group's

independent expenditures in that state. Although the email is addressed

to "Generals," it is unclear if this email discussing an independent

expenditure to benefit West Virginia Attorney General and RAGA

member Patrick Morrisey was also sent to him.

On September 19, 2020, Adam Piper, at the time the Executive Director of

RAGA who also had a RLDF email account, addressed an email to

"Generals."

POLITICAL INVOLVEMENT

The email promised polling data on the Supreme Court nomination.

The email also requested that recipients be prepared to coordinate with

the political campaign of President Trump and mentioned the two-day

Senior Staff Summit in Atlanta.
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The email requested that Attorneys General be prepared to support

whomever President Trump nominated for the Supreme Court, made

another request to tweet support for the White House, and mentioned

that nine Attorneys General who were in Washington, DC participated in

fundraising calls with RAGA staff. The email concluded with more

political updates, including one of RAGA's "Lawless Liberals" ads.

On September 25, 2020, Piper again wrote to "Generals" and promised

talking points for the Presidential debate. He also revealed that more

Attorney General staff members participated in the Senior Staff Summit:

On September 24, 2020, Piper from RAGA wrote another email to

"Generals." This email was not produced separately in response to our

Sunshine Request, but we did receive it as part of a September 25, 2020

email.

This email included several topics, including Kentucky Attorney General

David Cameron's handling of the Breonna Taylor investigation. The email

also discussed the RLDF Senior Staff Summit:

POLITICAL INVOLVEMENT
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On September 26, Piper again emailed "Generals," this time to forward an

email sent by RAGA announcing Attorneys General supporting Judge

Amy Coney Barret's nomination to the Supreme Court.



POLITICAL INVOLVEMENT
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From the only email replies we received, it appears that Missouri Solicitor

General John Sauer received at least some of the emails to his official

account, and he was an attendee at the War Games Senior Staff Summit.



BOTH MAJOR PARTIES
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RAGA's September 25, 2020 email referred with alarm to an organization

called the Leadership Center for AG Studies. Piper indicated the

organization was a 501(c)(3) nonprofit connected to the Democratic

Attorneys General Association (DAGA). 

The organization does not appear to have been active on social media

since mid-November 2020.

https://agstudies.org/


On July 9, 2020, RLDF held a General Counsel Virtual Roundtable event,

which paired a state Attorney General with a corporate representative for

most of the sessions. Those sessions were:
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CORPORATE INFLUENCE

with South Carolina AG Chris Carr

"Managing COVID"

with Florida AG Ashley Moody

"Civil Liability & COVID"

with Utah AG Sean Reyes

"Mortgage Servicing Education"

with Mississippi AG Lynn Fitch

"CVSH Response to COVID 19"

with North Dakota AG Wayne Stenehjem

"Operating during the Challenges of

COVID"

with Kansas AG Derek Schmidt

"View on Retail in the Time of COVID-19"

with Texas AG Ken Paxton

"Uber 2020 Update"

with Alabama AG Steve Marshall

"How Tech Platforms Respond in 

Times of Emergency"

with Alabama AG Steve Marshall

"COVID Response as an Essential Retailer"
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CORPORATE INFLUENCE

with Missouri AG Eric Schmitt 

"The Business of Making Friends"

with West Virginia AG Patrick Morrisey

"Executive Power during COVID"

with Ohio AG Dave Yost

"Illegal Online Alcohol Sales"

with South Dakota AG Jason Ravnsborg

"Law Enforcement Partnerships on Fraud 

& Price-gouging"

with Louisiana AG Jeff Landry

"The Value of Public and Private

Partnerships"

with Tennessee AG Herbert Slatery

"Creating a Healthier World through

Advanced Analytics"

with Missouri AG Eric Schmitt

"Timeshare Exit Scams: What's Old is 

New Again"

with South Carolina AG Alan Wilson

"Cybersecurity and Emerging Threats"

with Kentucky AG Daniel Cameron

"Leadership in Times of Crisis"

with Arkansas AG Leslie Rutledge

"Contact Tracing and Exposure

Notification Apps"
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CORPORATE INFLUENCE

Florida Attorney General Ashley Moody sat in with a

representative from the U.S. Chamber of Commerce to

discuss "Civil Liability & COVID." Later that same month,

the U.S. Chamber signed and published a letter

requesting governments eliminate corporate liability

related to COVID-19.

Alabama Attorney General Steve Marshall held a session

with a representative from Facebook called "How Tech

Platforms Respond in Times of Emergency." Attorney

General Marshall is one of only a handful of state

Attorneys General who refused to join a nationwide

antitrust lawsuit against Facebook. He is also the Policy

Chairman for RAGA.

Missouri Attorney General Eric Schmitt's talk with a

representative from Anheuser-Busch was entitled "The

Business of Making Friends." It appears that business was

very lucrative for RAGA. According to a 2019 Membership

Benefits document from RAGA, corporations that

donated at least $50,000 were given special access to

Attorneys General and their staff, including serving on

panels, leading issue briefings with Attorneys General,

and attending events including the Senior Staff Policy

Retreat, the Issue Symposia, the Tech Summit, and the

General Counsel Summit. The document is reproduced

below from the Center for Media and Democracy.

NOTES

https://www.uschamber.com/letters-congress/coalition-letter-coronavirus-liability-protections
https://www.al.com/business/2020/12/alabama-on-sidelines-in-big-tech-antitrust-lawsuits.html
https://assets.documentcloud.org/documents/5793371/2019-RAGA-Membership-Benefits.pdf
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CORPORATE INFLUENCE



The emails received in response to our Sunshine Request reveal four

categories of legal and ethical concern:
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LEGAL AND ETHICAL

ISSUES

Use of State Resources for Political Purposes

RSMo. S 36.157 prohibits state employees from using state resources or

facilities for political activity. The law also prohibits state employees from

participating in political activity while on duty or while located in a room

or building used for official duties.

At least one state email account and one state staff member were

involved in political activity. It is unclear how many total staff members

received emails, attended RLDF meetings during work hours, or

participated in the War Games Summit and other political functions. 

Violation of Missouri's Public Records Law

Missouri's Sunshine Law, RSMo. Chapter 610, requires state entities to

produce public records upon request. It appears that we only received

emails from official email accounts, but the law does not limit

production to such accounts. The email contents indicate we did not

receive all of the material. We did not receive any calendar entries. We

also did not receive any communications between Missouri's Attorney

General and other state Attorneys General. Missouri's Attorney General

notably does not use official email, but storing public records on private

accounts does not nullify the Sunshine Law.

Illegal Political Coordination

State Attorneys General regulate corporate entities. Having corporations

pay for access to Attorneys General and their staff, at the very least,

creates an impression of impropriety.

In many states, it is illegal for candidates to coordinate their activities

with independent expenditure groups like RAGA. RAGA's political

updates to candidates implicate those laws.

Conflict of Interest

https://www.newstribune.com/news/missouri/story/2018/oct/22/hawley-doesnt-use-email-while-doing-attorney-generals-work/748956/


RAGA appeared to send emails to state Attorneys General discussing its

independent expenditures, especially in West Virginia. Many states

prohibit coordination between candidates and organizations making

independent expenditures. West Virginia appears to allow coordination

up to a set limit if disclosed, but no such disclosures were made. See W.

Va. Code Ann. SS 3-8-5c, 3-8-9a.

West Virginia Attorney General Patrick Morrisey is a member of RAGA and

has been involved in the leadership of RLDF, holding leadership roles in

both organizations until at least 2017. He received more than $1.8 million

in support from RAGA in the 2020 election through its West Virginia

organization called Mountaineer PAC.
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RAGA ELECTORAL ISSUES

https://www.wvgazettemail.com/news/politics/morrisey-declines-to-address-role-of-republican-ags-group-in-urging-protesters-to-come-to/article_77d42d17-12e1-58a2-bd6b-c0f1a789f610.html
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RECOMMENDATIONS

Strengthen and Enforce Public Records Laws

The public ought to see what we are paying for. Far too often,

government entities try to avoid transparency. With the technology we

have today, there is no reason why Americans should not be able to see

what our officials are doing. That transparency should also include

activities our officials participate in that are hosted by political

organizations and corporations influencing our government, like the

ones discussed in this report.

Establish and Enforce Conflict of Interest Policies

Public officials should not be participating in secret meetings with those

they are supposed to be regulating. Private-public partnerships can

benefit Americans, but developing them in the dark builds greater

distrust. The American people know that massive corporations have an

outsized influence on our democracy. Officials should not further add to

that disparity.

Organizations like the ones described in this report exist to hide the

identities of those influencing our government. States can require that

dark money organizations involved in our politics disclose the names of

their donors, and they can enact reforms to limit the influence of big

money in elections and, as a result, in our government.

Campaign Finance and Dark Money Reform

Some state and local governments have ombudsman offices designed to

represent the interests of the People. These offices could be charged

with maintaining government transparency and accountability.

Establish More Ombudsman Offices

Fully Investigate the Issues Identified in this Report

The records we received implicate significant legal and ethical violations

that have contributed to ongoing distrust of public institutions. Trust can

only be earned through transparency, accountability, and reform. RAGA,

RLDF, and its members should be investigated and be required to

provide a full accounting of their efforts to influence our government.
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WHAT YOU CAN DO

The types of political operations described in this report avoid

transparency, and they are most effective when no one pays

attention. You can help just by getting involved and making your

voice heard, especially when it comes to local government.

You can ask your elected officials to ban dark money by passing the

End Dark Money Act and similar laws. This is needed in most states,

local municipalities, and at the federal level.

You can also ask your officials to improve our public records laws to

require more transparency and greater public access to public

records.

Bring your friends into the effort too. You can start writing letters to

editors, calling neighbors, and starting groups to keep those you

know updated on what is happening locally. 

In Missouri, you can find your elected representatives here. And if you

need help organizing your efforts or want to stay updated on our

work in Missouri, visit us at TakeBackMO.org

Our government is supposed to belong to We the People. We cannot

allow hidden and powerful interests to buy our democracy from the

shadows, and we cannot keep allowing our elected representatives to

sell our country to the highest bidder.

It is up to us to protect America's democratic republic. Our country

needs you now, and we hope you will join us in answering the call.

Sincerely yours,

Elad Gross

Elad@TakeBackMO.org

314-753-9033

http://www.senate.mo.gov/LegisLookup/default.aspx/leg_lookup.aspx
http://www.takebackmo.org/

